
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 07/20

Held on Monday 7th September online due to coronavirus restrictions commencing 7.45pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Jon Ogborn- Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Chetwynd, Clarke, Di Lorenzo, Marsh, Sunner, Van Someren and Winkcup. D/Cllr Trapp and C/Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.
99.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Received from Cllr O’Dell and D/Cllr Cane.
100.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
Minutes of the meeting held on 6th July were agreed and will be signed when able to.

101.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
102.
MATTERS ARISING:

a) Parish Councillor vacancy

We had not had any interest in the vacancy as yet. Cllr’s were asked to actively approach potential candidates.
ACTION: CLLR’S TO APPROACH POTENTIAL CANDIDATES
b)  Bollards - Triangle
C/Cllr Shuter reported that when Cllr Martin had tried to put in the bollards he had found underground services beneath the ground.  Highways were concerned that damage could be done.  C/Cllr Shuter has asked them to come back with maps showing locations but they had said the only people to have them are the people who put them in.  C/Cllr Shuter said we would wait a long time for any response from these services.  Cllr Clarke suggested putting large rocks down instead which Cllr Ogborn felt could be an option.  C/Cllr Shuter will check with Highways on whether this would be acceptable and how we would be able to pay for this.

ACTION:  C/CLLR SHUTER TO CONTACT HIGHWAYS

c)  Website recommendations
Cllr Winkcup had done some significant research and had sent a report to everyone.  He and Cllr Martin will consult with Jonathan Giles when he starts as clerk as Cllr Winkcup had liked the Lode Parish Council website.  Based on this they will make a recommendation to the Parish Council on the future provision of email and website.  Cllr Ogborn pointed out that the current contract with Bordaline ends in December.  It may be better for Jonathan Giles if Lode and Bottisham were using the same website provider.  Cllr Winkcup was hopeful that there would be a seamless transfer to another provider and we wouldn’t have to personally re-activate our parish council email addresses.  Cllr Buchanan suggested looking at the social club website also and will send Cllr Winkcup details. 

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND CURRENT WEBSITE SITE ADMIN DETAILS TO CLLR WINKCUP.  CLLR BUCHANAN TO SEND SOCIAL CLUB DETAILS TO CLLR WINKCUP

103.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
District
D/Cllr Trapp commented on planning (agenda item 105) which was brought forward on the agenda.  The only other comment he had was that there had been an outcry from Ely residents regarding the Mepal Centre closing down.  Cllr Ogborn asked that the Clerk remind D/Cllr Cane about the footpath we had reported to her previously running through Ancient Meadows to Lysander Close.  Cllr Winkcup confirmed that the path had lost the gravel and was very slippy and dangerous.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CHASE D/CLLR CANE

County
C/Cllr Shuter reported that Highways had now completed the survey on the drains in Lode Road and the High Street, but have not yet shared the results with him.  He imagines that they are looking at what can be done to solve the issue and are costing this out which could be expensive.  They surveyed Lode Road all the way along to the turning where the pine shop is.  He pointed out that the problem was that Highways are only responsible for water that falls onto the highway. They are not responsible for water running onto the road from other areas i.e. from developments.  C/Cllr Shuter believes the drains are inadequate for the area and that Highways will claim the runoff is due to developments in the area over the years.  This is now a national issue as the weather is changing and it is more common for us to have a lot of rain in a short space of time - which can result in flooding as the drains were not designed all those years ago for this type of rainfall.  If the drain has collapsed, then it is their duty to repair it - but if it is down to the sheer volume of water then that is another matter.  C/Cllr Shuter said one solution could be to use CIL money.  Cllr Buchanan asked if the new cemetery might have an impact - although this will be looked at in any plans.  C/Cllr Shuter said when the car park for the Village College was built there was a requirement for soakaways so he feels that any water running off from here would go into the soakaways and not into the road.  Cllr Clarke felt there needed to be some explanation to residents whose responsibility it is - as people do tend to look to the Parish Council to solve the issue and residents nearby were fed up with the problem.  C/Cllr Shuter said this is going to be a nationwide problem for the future.  Cllr Clarke thanked C/Cllr Shuter for arranging the survey and was glad that flooding was being looked at as an issue in the area.
On other matters, C/Cllr Shuter reported that the County are involved in a backup track and trace which is working quite well. Numbers of coronavirus in Cambridgeshire are stable.

Cllr Winkcup asked about the tree in Tunbridge Lane, which he had reported on sometime ago.  C/Cllr Shuter said the owner had said they would deal with it.  C/Cllr Shuter said he would to push to enforcement if it is not dealt with in the next couple of months.  Cllr Winkcup said Tunbridge Lane would probably have to be closed whilst the tree work takes place.  Cllr Buchanan had spoken to the owner regarding another tree by the footpath at the rear of Beechwood Avenue.  They had said they would look at it after the harvest so felt we should give them some time.  
Cllr Ogborn had received an email from a resident of Pound Close asking if the pavements there will be repaired as other areas of the village had been done.  C/Cllr Shuter was asking Highways if they would be resurfacing this area. A lot depends on whether the area meets the criteria for repair.  Cllr Ogborn will take a look to see how bad it is. He said other areas that have been repaired in the High Street and elsewhere looked very good 

ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO LOOK AT PAVEMENT IN POUND CLOSE

C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

104.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

Nothing else to report as the County report had covered flooding.

105.
PLANNING
This report was given at the start of the meeting.  Both D/Cllr Cane and D/Cllr Trapp are on holiday, but D/Cllr Trapp joined the meeting for a short while at the start of the meeting as Cllr Buchanan was keen for him to be present for the planning report which was brought forward on the agenda.  

Cllr Buchanan had sent a report to everyone regarding farms in the area and some concerns she had about activities on the farms and apparent new buildings that were appearing that did not have planning permission.  She had questioned ECDC about this for some time and felt she had not received adequate explanations.  D/Cllr Trapp confirmed that officers are looking further into Spring Hall Farm regarding planning and enforcement. County Council Highways are also looking into the new road junction.  There are also concerns regarding the farm at Bottisham Place which is in the conservation area but appears to have new buildings and the Newman’s Farm also.  Cllr Buchanan said she is losing confidence with ECDC.  D/Cllr Trapp was aware that this had been first mentioned some time ago but said Enforcement were very busy and gave his assurance that matters are being investigated.  

Concerning the white paper for planning Cllr Buchanan felt it would be useful to have some guidance from ECDC.  Some of the things suggested by central government were not appropriate for a village.

Regarding the application for the retirement village, this had been recommended to be brought to full planning committee on 7th October.  Cllr Buchanan commented that approximately 50 people had been consulted and asked how ECDC were planning to let people speak at this meeting.  D/Cllr Trapp confirmed that it will be an online meeting which will also be recorded on YouTube.  Consultees such as Anglian Water, Highways etc. will send in a report. Cllr Ogborn confirmed that he will making verbal submission on behalf of the Parish Council.
The appeal for Elston Interiors had been approved and this can now be a family home.

106.
ENVIRONMENT:
Cllr Marsh had looked round her area of responsibility and reported that the pavement in Rowan Close was very mossy and cracked and could become slippy in wet weather. There were also several cars overhanging onto the pavement from their driveways - although this was a small cul-de-sac so did not cause a problem.  Cllr Marsh will report the pavement online to the County Council.  Cllr Winkcup also mentioned the grass area by the footpath leading past Queens Court from the High Street to Downing Close.  This needs strimming as it is looking messy.  Cllr Ogborn will have a look and report back on any action needed.  Cllr O’Dell had been to look at a tree in the cemetery where a branch had come down in one of the neighbouring properties.  He had recommended that a tree surgeon come to look at it.  This will be arranged once the new clerk has started.
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO LOOK AT FOOTPATH.  NEW CLERK TO ORGANISE TREE SURGEON

107.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Paid in August

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 



  

759.89

Mrs C Fullwood – Reimbursement litter picker sticks

  50.00


I Swift –Litter picking (5 weeks)


    

  52.50


A Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)

    

  52.50


J Ogborn – Zoom subscription (August)



  14.39


ECDC Trading – Grass cutting



          1955.47


Anglian Water – Churchyard




  11.21


September


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary





760.09


I Swift – Litter picking (5 weeks)




  65.62


A Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)



  65.62


MiJan Ltd – Internal audit





  70.00


K Hutchinson & Son – new cemetery grass cutting

192.00


PKF Littlejohn LLP – Auditor




360.00


J Ogborn – Zoom subscription (September/October)

  28.78


ECDC Trading – grass cutting




366.90


Red Shoes Accounting Services – Payroll



  45.00


HMR&C – PAYE






  14.59


Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses




    4.15

All payments verified and approved by Parish Council.

b)  Finance Committee meeting 19th August
The minutes had been circulated.  Cllr Clarke reported that now we had lost Christine Bryant from Parish Council there was a vacancy on the Finance Committee which Cllr Winkcup had filled as he had experience in this field.  The Committee had changed the Terms of Reference to include making a 5 year plan to incorporate larger projects going forward such as the new cemetery and play area.  There were no changes to the asset register, although we had made some changes to the risk register to include our responsibilities with regard to coronavirus.  The signatories to the bank account have been changed to include the new clerk.  Regarding CIL payments ECDC confirmed they are holding approximately £45K for us.   It was agreed that we should keep in touch with Emma Grima on a quarterly basis, letting her know how the new cemetery and prospective play areas are progressing as we were concerned if the money had been there a long time the developer could claim it back.  Work had started on the car park at the rear of the public house and we would expect this to be included in the next CIL payment made to us.  
We haven’t had any applications for grants, which is a surprise due to the current situation. Cllr Clarke asked everyone to keep an ear out for any clubs that are struggling financially.  We have spent the budget for this year, but would be supportive of an overspend to support these clubs as we had saved in many other areas due to the coronavirus.  The current bank balance is £130K and the next precept payment of £24K is due this month.

Cllr Ogborn had sent information out to everyone regarding the cost of the repairs to the floodlights at the church, which was discussed at the Finance Committee.  The church has paid out £2740 for a new electrical timer, two new floodlights and cages for the lights.  The Finance Committee recommended paying 50% of these costs, as they saw the lights as a community resource.  Cllr Ogborn proposed the spend, Cllr Winkcup seconded and this was agreed by all.  Cllr Ogborn will inform Mike Young at the church and the clerk will make the payment.

ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO NOTIFY MIKE YOUNG AND CLERK TO MAKE PAYMENT

Cllr Winkcup enquired about the possibility of putting a spur on the church light, which we could then use for provision of Christmas lights.  Tony Jolley had previously investigated having a tree with lights on the ‘triangle’.  Cllr Sunner would be prepared to pay some of the costs towards this if we could find a way to provide a Christmas tree either at the ‘triangle’ or the church.  Cllr Ogborn remarked that Tony Jolley had looked at the possibility of using electricity from the phone box which was difficult, as we did not know who was paying for the electricity and there were substantial costs.  Cllr Winkcup felt that now the phone box was not being used this would make the electricity supply easier to use.  The Clerk will put Cllr Sunner in touch with Tony Jolley, so he can explain his investigations from several years ago.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT TONY JOLLEY

108.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Ogborn reported that he is still waiting for the National Trust staff to come off furlough so we are no further forward.

109.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Di Lorenzo had nothing to add.  He felt we could not progress at present, as we need to have a meeting with the residents of Ancient Meadows which ECDC have requested we do before they make any decisions on whether they would lease us the land.  Cllr Winkcup said there were 64 properties in Ancient Meadows, some were IT literate but others were not and it would be difficult to include everyone in an online consultation.  Cllr Ogborn felt that we would not be able to have any public presentations for many months yet.   Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Buchanan had spoken with the primary school and they were now opening up at the weekends for use of the play area.  Cllr Ogborn had enquired about the possibility of opening up after school during the week as well.
110.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

111.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

112.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

113.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Monday 5th October, 7.45pm (online meeting).

114.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS:
Cllr Ogborn had sent information to Cllr Buchanan regarding the relocation of the sewage works at Honey Hill (Fen Ditton) which was one of 3 options.  Cllr Buchanan said the main issue of this location is that they will lose part of the greenbelt and she felt we should support the parish council there because of this.  Cllr Clarke felt that as it was outside of our parish we should leave it to them.  Cllr Buchanan says in most circumstances she feels the same and does not think that parish councils should interfere with other parishes but she feels we should acknowledge the loss of greenbelt as this will keep happening.  Cllr Ogborn agreed with Cllr Clarke but said the difference in this instance was that the Fen Ditton Parish Council have asked for our support.  He would support their concern for the greenbelt.  It was agreed that Cllr Buchanan would respond. She would also send round the full report to all cllr’s.  
ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO CIRCULATE THE REPORT TO ALL CLLR’S AND  RESPOND TO FEN DITTON PC
Cllr Buchanan also thought that we should write to the Cresset and thank all individuals in the village for their help during the pandemic. Cllr Ogborn said we had done this previously, but felt we could do it again including it in our usual report.  Cllr Winkcup said he had also put something on the community facebook page thanking individuals for their support.


